PUBLIC MEETING TOP SOIL REMOVAL & SITE ALTERATION DRAFT BY-LAW

Date: February 10, 2009

Time: 5:30 p.m. – 8:25 p.m.

Place: Committee Room C-11, Tom Davies Square

Present: Guido Mazza, Director of Building Services/Chief Building Official

Jason Ferrigan, Senior Planner Kris Longston, Senior Planner

Paul Baskcomb, Manager of Community & Strategic Planning

Eric Labelle, Assistant City Solicitor

Al Bonnis, Nickel District Conservation Authority

Alex Sorensen, Dennis Consultants

Corrie-Jo Delwo, Coordinator of Permits & Approvals Integration

Valerie Klotz, Recording Secretary

Discussion:

Mr. Mazza, Chair, advised the group that Council's Priorities Committee meeting on January 21, 2009, had requested a public meeting be held on the draft by-law. The intent was to include comments received at this meeting from the public in a report to the Priorities Committee at their March 4, 2009 meeting. The matter would then proceed to Council for their meeting on March 24, 2009.

Before opening the floor to comments and questions, Mr. Mazza gave a PowerPoint presentation entitled "Top Soil Removal & Site Alteration By-law" that outlined the historical background of the by-law, results of Public Meeting Information Sessions, Comparison to other Municipalities, Exemptions from the By-law, Top Soil Removal Permits, Permit Fees, Applicants' Responsibilities, Enforcement and the Next Steps.

Maps depicting the previous and current Agricultural Reserve areas for the City of Greater Sudbury were on display.

It was noted that under the new Official Plan, the Agricultural Reserve has been reduced from 78,000 acres to approximately 14,400 acres. The City determined what lands would be protected through the Official Plan adoption process. The new Official Plan adoption process started 2003 and concluded in 2006. As many as 90 meetings were held including Public meetings, some held in individual communities. The reserve was dealt with as part of the consultation process. The reserve protects agricultural lands from commercial and residential development.

Susie Bell, local farmer, expressed concern on how the City determined what areas would be designated as Agricultural Reserve. She noted because her land is in the Agricultural Reserve, she is unable to server her land in order to have her children build their own homes on the family property. She also noted that some of the land in the new Agricultural Reserve has already been stripped so it

seems pointless for this land to be "protected". She is upset that the Agricultural Reserve has been reduced and that she didn't know her land was in the reserve until she applied for a lot severance. She felt that the City didn't do its homework when it chose which lands to put in the Agricultural Reserve.

Mrs. Bell also asked how farmers are being protected as they receive no financial support. What is the City prepared to do to assist people who want to continue farming? What happens when farmers have to sell their land because they can't afford to continue to farm? She noted that sod farmers are stripping land and expressed concern about what's going to happen to that land. If farmers can't continue, sod farmers may take over the land and strip it.

Mr. Ferrigan responded that this is a complicated issue that many municipalities and provinces face. The City has an Agricultural Advisory Panel in place and they are bringing the matter forward to those who can help, such as the Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Affairs. She could also write to her MPP regarding her concerns with lack of financial support for farmers.

Mrs. Bell asked why sod farmers are exempt. Mr. Mazza responded that they are considered exempt according to the Municipal Act. Sod farming is viewed as a gentler way of stripping soil. If citizens want to have sod farming removed from exemption, they could lobby the government, perhaps through the City's Agricultural Advisory Panel.

Mrs. Bell asked if there was any way the boundaries of the Agricultural Reserve could be changed. Mr. Ferrigan responded that the City has a legal obligation to review its Official Plan every 5 years and Council may decide to expand the reserve when the Official Plan comes under review.

Mr. Ron Bradley, former City Councillor, addressed the group. In his position as City Councillor, he attended many conferences and stressed the importance of agriculture at every opportunity. He realizes the need for a top soil removal by-law which is long overdue. He noted that since 1985, people have wanted something done about top soil stripping. In the past, sod producers used to take 2½ inches of soil. However now, with improved equipment, not as much soil is removed.

Mr. Bradley hopes that rural areas will be well taken care of and that no mess is left behind after the land is stripped. Mr. Bradley provided photos of an 80 acre parcel of land that had been stripped. Top soil stripping shouldn't take place in residential areas as the resulting dust issues have been problematic. Mr. Bradley agreed that there was too much of a reduction to the Agricultural Reserve.

Mr. Lee Riehl, 608 Bonin Street, Azilda, expressed his concern about the reduction of the Agricultural Reserve. He indicated several farms that weren't included in the reserve that should be protected. He doesn't understand why they weren't included. He also felt that sod farms shouldn't be exempt.

Mr. Mike Soenens, 333 Bonin Road, Chelmsford, questioned why some areas were left out of the reserve and if there was any way that City Council could expand this area. He commented that the draft by-law is a good first step in regulating top soil removal.

Mr. Ferrigan noted that citizens still have the right to farm in areas outside of the reserve. People outside of the reserve have the right to sever land unlike those in the reserve.

Mr. Guy Beaulieu, 4764-22 Regional Road 15, Chelmsford, stated that he is a top soil operator and has been for the last 20 years. When viewing his past projects, people would find it difficult to tell that soil had ever been removed. He offered to show these lands to anyone interested. He noted that in his business, they have to plan ahead. He indicated that there is no farming taking place on the lands designated for stripping and that our area is actually not conducive to farming due to the climate.

Mr. Beaulieu feels that the proposal contained in the draft by-law is erroneous and involves too much paperwork. He doesn't feel it's necessary to have a consultant involved. Revenues generated from the business are low. He's not against a by-law as long as it's reasonable and affordable and allows for a grandfather clause. If the by-law comes into effect in March, they will suffer significant losses. He noted that his firm is under contract with the City to provide top soil until 2010. He wondered what would happen to his contract if the by-law comes into effect. Growing top soil involves a 2 year process. They can't just stop it overnight. He would like the grandfather clause to remain in effect for at least 5 years to cover any leases they have on lands for stripping. After that time, they will decide whether they want to remain in the business or not. This industry generates jobs that Sudbury can't afford to lose.

Mr. Eric Labelle, Assistant City Solicitor, addressed Mr. Beaulieu's concern about his contract with the City, noting that he didn't have a response at this time and the matter would have to be considered by City Council at an upcoming meeting.

Mr. Lionel Brosseau, 470 Vermillion Lake Road, noted that he also has a contract with the City to supply top soil until 2010. He has 20 stock piles on his land and asked if he would have to put a fence around each pile. Mr. Brosseau noted that this places a burden on the industry and will increase prices. He would like the grandfather clause to remain in effect for 5 years.

Mr. Mazza responded that fencing, stock piles and dust control would be covered in the Control Plan prepared by the design consultant. He also drew attention to a sample site plan on display. Mr. Mazza noted that the by-law will have an appeal process that will be heard at City Council.

When questioned if the City has a map showing where top soil has already been removed, Mr. Mazza noted that the City hopes to create a data base that will show where stripping has occurred that will aid someone wishing to purchase property for farming. Prospective purchasers will be aware of what lands in the Agricultural Reserve won't be able to sustain agricultural activity. We currently have some of this information in a data base for Valley East.

Mr. Charlie Annett, 797 New Coben Road, Chelmsford, asked if it would be possible to take soil samples from areas that have been stripped to determine what can be grown (e.g. grain and canola). He would like to know how much it would cost to rehabilitate the land to get it farm ready.

Mr. Denis Charbonneau, 216 Seguin Street, asked how the City determines what is viable farmland and non-viable farmland. He noted that growers should be following Ontario Sod Growers Association guidelines, selling just sod, not top soil. Perhaps the City could stipulate that it will only use growers that follow these guidelines when tendering projects. He offered to provide the City with a copy of these guidelines.

Eddie Czerkas, 3348 Regional Road 15, a local cattle farmer, noted that the lands now designated as Agricultural Reserve actually contain 50% bush or swamp. This is not viable farm land. The City should have picked other spots for future preservation. Some of the best agricultural soil, for example on Dominion Drive, isn't included in the reserve. Top soil strippers should be encouraged to use non-viable farm land.

Mrs. Monique Laforge, 3480 Highway 69 North, Val Caron, expressed concern that some areas such as Dominion Drive and Kalmo Road are no longer in the reserve. She's noted top soil removal activity and wonders about what is happening with this land. She stressed the importance of preserving our streams, forests and wild life from the effects of erosion, pollution, etc..

Mr. Baskcomb asked her to provide him with a specific location after the meeting and he will research the area in question.

Mr. Steve Bene, Sudbury, asked how the City obtained its criteria to designate lands as Agricultural Reserve. Was any field work done?

Mr. Baskcomb responded that the Ministry of Agriculture, Food & Rural Affairs identified the area which was designated as Agricultural Reserve. The Provincial Policy Statement provides a definition of prime agricultural land and field work did take place. Agricultural Reserve land determination is soils based. During the Official Plan adoption process, there was too much land deemed as Agricultural Reserve in the previous Official Plan.

Mr. Don Theriault, 4537 Regional Road 35, Chelmsford, noted that even though we should be protecting land that has good soil, not all of this land has been designated Agricultural Reserve. Why is the City protecting farm land that has already been stripped? He doesn't understand why the City doesn't leave land that's already been stripped and grandfather it for the top soil industry. It makes more sense to control areas that are already being stripped rather than have new lands stripped outside the reserve. He noted that his industry needs a certain amount of acreage in order to make the business viable.

Alison (no last name given), spoke on behalf of a friend in the top soil business that was unable to attend the meeting. She reported that she had looked through top soil by-laws of other municipalities such as Guelph, Kingston and Brampton and felt that it was unfair for the City to request local farmers to employ a professional engineer. The City of Guelph provides this service from their City Engineer. The City of Kingston has the stipulation that "other similarly qualified persons" could provide this service. It's too expensive for local top soil producers.

They feel that a parcel registry is an undue burden and that a legal description should be sufficient. With respect to security, Kingston only asks for 10% up to \$200,000 then 1%. The Control Plan requirements depicted in Schedule B in the City's draft by-law is 14 pages, compared to the City of Kingston's ¼ to ½ a page.

An immediate moratorium doesn't allow businesses to plan and is unreasonable. The word "moratorium" has a negative connotation. They will be stuck with stock piles. They feel they should be able to use the land for the same purpose as when they bought it. The City has destroyed their future plans for the land. The City of Kingston has a transitional provision in its by-law that allowed people time to clean up their affairs. Local sod producers can't afford to hire engineers and the requirements of the Control Plan are too much for them to bear.

Mr. Mazza noted that the draft by-law has not been passed by City Council and the moratorium is not yet in effect. The by-law does require a professional engineer and unfortunately, the City is not able to provide the services of an engineer to the industry. A professional engineer carries errors and omissions insurance and follows a prescribed Code of Conduct. He noted that these other municipalities may have a broader tax base to draw upon to provide engineering services to the industry.

Mr. Max Sinclair addressed the group and noted that the City has spent a lot of time and effort creating this draft by-law. He noticed that the most recent amendments to the by-law are not included in the draft copies circulated at the meeting. He was advised that the amended exemptions will be added to the by-law (e.g. mine sites).

Mrs. Claire Viau, 4339 Regional Road 35, Chelmsford, noted that there was a large parcel of land that was stripped across from her property that is now barren. She is also upset that she can't split her land for her sons to build on as she is in the reserve. She bought the land so she could pass it on to her children. She has been approached by a company that wants to lease her land to strip.

Mr. Mazza concluded the meeting by thanking those present for attending and providing their comments. These comments will form part of a report to the Priorities Committee on the draft Top Soil Removal & Site Alteration By-law in March.

/vk